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Under the Committee Procedure Rules within the Council’s Constitution 
the Chairman of the meeting may exercise the powers conferred upon the 
Mayor in relation to the conduct of full Council meetings.  As such, should 
any member of the public interrupt proceedings, the Chairman will warn 
the person concerned.  If they continue to interrupt, the Chairman will 
order their removal from the meeting room and may adjourn the meeting 
while this takes place. 
 
Excessive noise and talking should also be kept to a minimum whilst the 
meeting is in progress in order that the scheduled business may proceed 
as planned.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Protocol for members of the public wishing to report on meetings of the London 
Borough of Havering 
 
Members of the public are entitled to report on meetings of Council, Committees and Cabinet, 
except in circumstances where the public have been excluded as permitted by law. 
 
Reporting means:- 
 

 filming, photographing or making an audio recording of the proceedings of the meeting; 

 using any other means for enabling persons not present to see or hear proceedings at 
a meeting as it takes place or later; or 

 reporting or providing commentary on proceedings at a meeting, orally or in writing, so 
that the report or commentary is available as the meeting takes place or later if the 
person is not present. 

 
Anyone present at a meeting as it takes place is not permitted to carry out an oral commentary 
or report. This is to prevent the business of the meeting being disrupted. 
 
Anyone attending a meeting is asked to advise Democratic Services staff on 01708 433076 
that they wish to report on the meeting and how they wish to do so. This is to enable 
employees to guide anyone choosing to report on proceedings to an appropriate place from 
which to be able to report effectively. 
 
Members of the public are asked to remain seated throughout the meeting as standing up and 
walking around could distract from the business in hand. 
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AGENDA 
 

 
1 ANNOUNCEMENT  
 
 On behalf of the Chairman, there will be an announcement about the arrangements in 

case of fire or other events that might require the meeting room or building 
evacuation. 
 

2 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
 (if any) - receive 

 

3 DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST  
 
 Members are invited to disclose any interests in any of the items on the agenda at this 

point of the meeting. Members may still disclose an interest at any time prior to the 
consideration of the matter. 
 

4 MINUTES (Pages 1 - 6) 
 
 To approve as a correct record the minutes of the meeting held on 12th April 2023, 

and to authorise the Chairman to sign them. 
 

5 EXTENSION OF CONTRACT FOR THE SUPPLY OF TEMPORARY WORKERS 
AND CONSULTANTS (Pages 7 - 12) 

 

6 PROPOSALS FOR THE VOLUNTARY MAKING OF FIVE VILLAGE GREENS 
WITHIN HAVERING (Pages 13 - 34) 

 

 
  

 
 



 

 

 
MINUTES OF A CABINET MEETING 

Council Chamber - Town Hall 
Wednesday, 12 April 2023  

(7.30  - 8.12 pm) 
 

 
 

Present: 
Councillor Ray Morgon (Leader of the Council), Chairman 
 

 
 Cabinet Member responsibility: 

Councillor Keith Darvill Lead Member for Climate Change 

Councillor Gillian Ford Lead Member for Adults and Health 

Councillor Oscar Ford Lead Member for Children and 
Young People 

Councillor Paul McGeary Lead Member for Housing 

Councillor Paul Middleton Lead Member for Corporate,Culture 
and Leisure Services 

Councillor Barry Mugglestone Lead Member for Environment 

Councillor Christopher Wilkins Lead Member for Finance and 
Transformation 

Councillor Graham Williamson Lead Member for Development and 
Regeneration 

 
 

 
 
72 ANNOUNCEMENTS  

 
Members were advised of the Fire Safety procedure in the Chamber. 
 

73 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  
 
Apologies for absence received from Andrew Blake-Herbert, Chief 
Executive.  
 

74 DISCLOSURES OF INTEREST  
 
There were no disclosures of interest. 
 

75 MINUTES  
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The minutes of the meeting held on 8th March 2023, were agreed as a 
correct record and the Chair signed them. 
 

76 DAY SERVICE POLICY  
 
Cabinet was presented with the DAY SERVICE POLICY. 
 
Report was introduced by Councillor Gillian Ford, Cabinet Member for 
Adults and Health. 
 
A report before Cabinet to approve the Day Service Policy. The report 
outlined that Havering currently provides Day services for people with 
physical and learning disabilities aged 18 and over through Direct Payments 
and directly commissioned services.  
 
The new policy seeks to address concerns and inconsistencies such as; 

 increasing fees and charges from private providers on an ad hoc and 

irregular basis – causing pressure for social workers,  

 an increase in demand for the Day services whereby current fees are 

equivalent to having a personal assistant.  

The new Day Service Policy seeks to provide value for money, 
accountability while ensuring clarity and monitoring for quality standards. 
 
The proposed policy supports the “Choice” agenda and increased support 
within communities within communities in Havering. This will be achieved 
through 3 pathways:  

 Specialist Day Services purchased by the Local Authority as a 

direct service for adults with profound and multiple learning, physical 

and sensory disabilities and high level physical needs (including 

personal care needs). 

 Supported Day Services purchased by the service user from their 

direct payment support package to meet their eligible social inclusion 

needs for adults with low, medium or high learning, physical and 

sensory disabilities. 

 Self-Supporting Community Activity which requires no support 

package for adults with low learning, physical and sensory 

disabilities. 

 

A Member asked about the location of the proposed Day Service policy and 
how the Council will respond to transport facilities arrangements. Officers 
confirmed that existing Day Service centres will be used and a collaboration 
with community hubs to enhance connection and bring rigour back on how 
Havering Council works with providers of services. Transportation facilities 
will be provided on an assessment of needs basis. Residents will be 
encouraged to make their own way to the centres, this is part of 
empowering and enabling residents. It was clarified that the Day Services 
are located in Havering and this makes it easy for residents to move around.  
The policy is not a one-size fit all and the focus is on how individuals will 
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benefit from the services through the 3 pathways. Locations of residents will 
be taken into account as part of the accessibility process which is detailed in 
the report.  
 
It was AGREED:  
That Cabinet approved the Day Service Policy. 
 
 
 

77 FUTURE OF ONESOURCE  
 
Cabinet was presented with the FUTURE OF ONE SOURCE.  
 
 
Report was introduced by Councillor Chris Wilkins, Cabinet Member for 
Finance and Transformation. 
 
A report before Cabinet to approve the Future of one source report. One 
Source is a “back office” partnership established in 2014 between London 
Borough of Newham (”LBN”) and The London Borough of Havering (“LBH”) 
to provide most of the back office or support functions that the councils 
depend on to deliver other services. The arrangement delivered 
considerable savings on inception and was considered a relatively ground-
breaking innovation at the time. 
  
There is now a need to return some services to each council as each 
council now needs bespoke and unique support for some services as not all 
the shared services are delivering the benefit of shared services.  
 
A member asked about how the split in services will affect staff and whether 
subsidising funding will occur through the split. Officers confirmed that there 
is a legal impediment for not subsidising services in the other council. The 
cost of sharing will be ongoing review to ensure transparency and fairness 
for each Borough.  
 
It was AGREED:  
1. That Cabinet authorised all necessary amendments and 

variations to the Agreement so as to give effect to the following:  

That the Council to withdraws its delegation from One Source of the 
following shared services: 

 Human Resources and Organisational Development 

 Procurement 

 ICT 

 Asset Management 

 Finance: Pensions Accountancy and Treasury 

b) That the Council withdraws its delegation from One Source in respect of 
the Reconciliations function, following the review of scope. This will be 
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determined once a bi-borough process improvement plan is implemented 
over the next few months. 
c) Cabinet agreed that the Council would retain the following functions 
within one source, namely: 

 Legal and Governance 

 Exchequer and Transactional 

 Corporate Business Systems Team 

 Print Services 

2. Cabinet authorised the s.151 Officer, in consultation with the Chief 
Executive, to make all necessary arrangements to give effect to the 
authorisation at 1 above, including but not limited to: 
a) Implementing the HR and other operational processes to give effect to 
the recommendations. 
b) Agreeing the dates for the withdrawal of those services listed at 1(a). 
c) Agreeing, amending and finalising any variation or variations to the 
Agreement and the delegations contained therein as necessary to give 
effect to 1 above, and thereafter to sign and complete any variation on 
behalf of LBH. 
d) Making arrangements to receive staff into LBH as a result of the 
amendments to the Agreement. 
e) Making arrangements to allow LBH to share some of the proposed 
withdrawn services for a transitional period beyond the agreed date of 
implementation whilst permanent arrangements are put in place within LBH. 
f) Making arrangements to provide a support service to the retained One 
Source services. 
g) To prepare and / or receive and thereafter agree and set the investment 
case for the ICT function. 
 
3. Cabinet agreed that the Council waived the right to any 
compensatory payments due under the Agreement noting that LBN 
will also be waiving their rights under these reciprocal arrangements. 
 
 
 

78 DOMESTIC VEHICLE DROPPED KERB POLICY  
 
Cabinet was presented with the DOMESTIC VEHICLE DROPPED KERB 
POLICY.  
  
Report was introduced by Councillor Barry Mugglestone, Cabinet Member 
for Environment. 
 
A report before Cabinet to approve the Domestic Vehicle Dropped Kerb 
Policy. The current dropped kerb policy has been in place since 2008 and 
there is a need to update the policy to align current guidelines, good 
practice, and legislation with respect to applications for and the provision of 
vehicle crossings. As part of the policy the Council seeks to address any 
adverse effect of crossings on the street-scene and ensure that applications 
are considered in a consistent and fair manner.  
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A member asked about the enforcement of the policy in regard to how 
approving dropped kerb for a resident may limit the amount of parking 
space available to other residents in the street. Officers confirmed that the 
report details how the Council will address controlled parking and other 
recommendations are detailed in the report.  
 
 
It was AGREED:  

That Cabinet adopted the Domestic Vehicle Dropped Kerb Policy.  

 
 

79 EAST HAVERING DATA CENTRE CAMPUS UPDATE  
 
Cabinet was presented with the EAST HAVERING DATA CENTRE 
CAMPUS UPDATE. 
 
Report was introduced by Councillor Graham Williamson, Cabinet Member 
for Development and Regeneration. 
 
A report before Cabinet to note the East Havering Data Centre Campus 
Update. The report is an update on the progress of the development of the 
inward investment project for the creation of Europe’s largest datacentre on a 
site at East Havering.  
 
A member asked about how the data centre will create job opportunities and 
whether any recruitment process was ongoing. Officers confirmed that the data 
centre will develop mixed opportunities for residents not limited to the Data 
Centre development. In terms of job creation and ongoing recruitment, it was 
clarified that, the Data centre does not create massive amount of onsite jobs as 
the nature of the centre is one that focuses on research and development. 
There were no plans for recruitment yet, as the site is still in its development 
stage, but there are plans to develop a skills development board to assess the 
skills needed to benefit the Data Centre and amplify other developments that 
will make the borough attractive to investors. Havering will be seen as a 
borough driving fantastic opportunity in East London.  
 

It was AGREED:  
That Cabinet noted the update of the East Havering Data Centre 

Campus Scheme. 
 

  
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Chairman 
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CABINET 
 
 
Subject Heading: Extension of Contract for the Supply 

of Temporary Workers and 
Consultants 
 

Cabinet Member: Cllr Ray Morgon 

Leader of the Council 
 

Report Author and Contact Details: Julie Harris 

Director of HR and Organisational 
Development 

julie.aharris@onesource.co.uk 
 

Policy Context: N/A 
 

Financial Summary: Annual spend of c.£24m 
 

Is this a key decision? Yes, due to financial value 
 

When should it be reviewed? January 2025 
 

Reviewing OSC: Overview and Scrutiny Board 

 
 
The subject matter of this report deals with the following council objectives: 
 

 
People - Things that matter for residents                                   [  ]        

 

 Place - A great place to live, work and enjoy     [  ] 

 

 Resources - A well run Council that delivers for People and Place.  [X] 
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1.1 This report asks Cabinet to approve a contract extension for two years on the 
existing contract with Matrix for the supply of temporary workers and 
consultants via the ESPO Mstar3 London Collaboration call-off. 

 

1.2 The original decision from Cabinet to award the contract to Matrix was made on 
27th January 2021 and the go live date of the system implementation and 
transition to the new provider was 26th July 2021. 

 

1.3 The original decision from Cabinet was made to award the contract to Matrix for 
two years from 2021 until 2023 with an option to extend by a further two years 
until 2025. 
 

 
 

 

For the reasons set out in this report, it is recommended that Cabinet agree: 
 

That the existing contract with Matrix is extended by a further two years to 26th July 

2025 by which time a new procurement process can take place to ensure that the 

most cost effective contract is delivered moving forward.   

 
 

 
 

1 Background 

1.1 The original decision from Cabinet to award the contract for the supply of 
temporary agency workers to Matrix was made on 27th January 2021 and the 
go live date for the system implementation and transition was 26th July 2021. 
 

1.2 The council then exercised the option to utilise the Matrix Managed 
Marketplace for consultancy services that was part of the existing contract and 
this was approved on 24th February 2022 by way of a key decision. 

 

1.3 The original decision was made to award the contract to Matrix for two years 
with an option to extend by a further two years. 

 

SUMMARY 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

REPORT DETAIL 
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1.4 Since then and from 26th July 2021 to 31st December 2022, the contract has 
delivered savings of £529,005 compared to the previous contract and the new 
system of working has been welcomed by managers.   

 

1.5 In addition, the agency rates and the fee to Matrix are fixed for the duration of 
the contract representing an immediate saving on the contract spend as the 
rates are not increasing in line with current inflation rates. 

 

1.6 The latest customer satisfaction survey from Matrix showed 68% of responders 
were very satisfied and 32% were somewhat satisfied with the service that they 
receive from the Matrix account management team. 

 
1.7 Direct quotes from managers who responded include: 
 

“Support on Matrix is great and extremely helpful” 

 

“the team are very responsive and helpful. Very happy with the 

support we get” 

 

“incredibly helpful and really goes the extra mile to sort things out” 

 

1.8 Managers now have access to a much wider pool of candidates and agencies 
through use of the Matrix portal and improved and sustainable margins for the 
supply chain. 

 

1.9 It is recommended to extend the contract by a further two years to 26th July 
2025 by which time a full review of options available can be undertaken and a 
new contract awarded that ensures that further cost and quality efficiencies are 
delivered. 

 

1.10 The Council is committed to reducing the use of temporary workers and 
consultants and building a stable, highly-skilled permanent workforce. 
Nevertheless, there will always be circumstances where the use of temporary 
workers or consultants continues to be necessary or appropriate – for example, 
where the Council requires access to specific skillsets for a defined period of 
time, or where there are challenges recruiting and retaining suitable permanent 
employees. 

 

1.11 Matrix and one source have worked in partnership to support and guide 
managers to achieve that. 

 

1.12 Matrix have also worked with the council to deliver social value in the 
community through a range of initiatives including CV writing workshops, 
interview training, and participation in local careers events. 
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2 Reason for the decision 

2.1 Since the Cabinet decision in January 2021, officers have worked closely with 
managers and Matrix to implement and embed the new contract and a new way 
of working. 

 

2.2 The contract has been successfully managed by one source and savings of 
£529,005 on the spend from the previous contract have been achieved. 

 

2.3 Matrix have been performing well against the provisions of the contract since 
go live in July 2021. 

 

2.4 The original framework from ESPO that this contract was drawn down from is 
being reprocured and is due to go live in April 2023 at which point the council 
will have further options for reprocurement. 

 

 

3 Other options considered 

3.1 As the current provider is performing well, it would not be prudent to 
undertake a full reprocurement exercise at this stage.  An extension of the 
existing contract will allow time for a full procurement exercise to be 
undertaken in 2024. 

 
 

 
 

4 Financial implications and risks 

4.1 The Council are currently paying Matrix approximately £0.123m per year. This 
is based on spend between 1st October 2021 and 30th September 2022 of 
£24.36m which is broken down as follows:  

  

 £1.40m Agency Margins;  

 £22.837m Agency Workers Pay and Statutory Costs; and  

 £0.123m Matrix Fees  

 TOTAL £24.36m  

 

REASONS & OPTIONS 

IMPLICATIONS & RISKS 
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4.2 The agency rates and the fees to Matrix are fixed for the duration of the 
contract and will not increase in line with current rates of inflation representing 
an immediate cost saving to Havering. 

  
4.3 The actual cost of the contract will depend on the number and type of 

temporary workers and consultants engaged over the contract period. The 
most effective way of reducing the spend associated with this contract is to 
reduce the number of agency workers employed by the Council and in this 
respect the current contract provides useful management information to help 
achieve that aim.  

 
4.4 There is no separate budget for temporary workers and consultants or the 

margin and management fee associated with their use. Directorates are 
expected to contain these costs within their agreed salary budgets.  

  
4.5 Since the contract started in July 2021 (and up until the latest data available 

as at December 2022) the contract has delivered savings in the region of 
£0.529m – this figure has been calculated by applying the previous contract 
rates to spend incurred under the new contract. 

  
4.6 By extending the contract for two years the costs associated with re-procuring 

are deferred.  
 
 
5 Legal implications and risks 

5.1 The Council has a general power of competence under Part 1, Chapter 1 of 
the Localism Act 2011, which gives it the power to act as an individual would, 
subject to other statutory provisions limiting or restricting its use of such 
power. The recommendations in this report are compatible with the exercise 
of this general power of competence. 
 

5.2 The option to extend the term was contemplated at the time the contract was 
awarded and the contract enables the parties to extend the initial 2 year term 
until July 2025. The proposed extension is therefore in compliance with the 
limitations imposed by the Public Contracts Regulations 2015 and Regulation 
72(1)(a) in particular. 
 

5.3 To extend this contract, the Council will need to give the Service Provider at 
least three (3) months' written notice of such intention before the expiry of the 
Initial Term. 
 

 

6 Human Resources implications and risks 

6.1 These are addressed throughout the body of the report. 
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7 Equalities implications and risks 

7.1 Under section 149 of the Equality Act 2010, the Council has a duty when 

exercising its functions to have “due regard” to: 

 

 the need to eliminate discrimination, harassment, victimisation and any 
other conduct that is prohibited by or under the Equality Act 2010; 
 

 the need to advance equality of opportunity between persons who 
share protected characteristics and those who do not; and 

 

 the need to foster good relations between those who have protected 
characteristics and those who do not. 

 

7.2  The protected characteristics are age, disability, gender reassignment, 

marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or 

belief, sex and sexual orientation. 

 

7.3  The original procurement process for the supply of temporary workers and 

consultants took full account of the Council’s duties, which was reflected in the 

contract awarded to the successful supplier. 

 

8 Health and wellbeing implications and risks 

8.1 There are no significant implications or risks to consider. 

 

9. Environmental and Climate Change implications and risks 

9.1 There are no significant implications or risks to consider. 

 

 

 
 

 
1. Previous report to Cabinet dated 27th January 2021 

 
2. Key Executive Decision dated 24th February 2022 

BACKGROUND PAPERS 
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CABINET 
 

May 2023 

Subject Heading: 
 

Proposals for the voluntary making of five 
Village Greens within Havering. 

Cabinet Member: 
 

Councillor Graham Williamson – Portfolio 
Holder for Development and 
Regeneration. 

SLT Lead: 
 

Neil Stubbings – Director of Regeneration. 

Report Author and contact details: 
 

Neil Stubbings – 01708 432970. 

neil.stubbings@havering.gov.uk  

Policy context: 
 

This proposal sits within general health and 
well-being responsibilities of the Council and 
specifically planning, regeneration and place-
making policies. 

Financial summary: 
 

There are no direct costs associated with the 
voluntary making of five village greens.  
However, the subsequent loss of land value is 
considered within the report. 

Is this a Key Decision? 
 

There is a significant effect on two or more 
wards. 

When should this matter be reviewed? 
 

12 months after the decision. 

Reviewing OSC: 
 

Places OSC 

 

 

 

The subject matter of this report deals with the following Council 
Objectives 

 
People - Things that matter for residents.  X                                                    
 
Place - A great place to live, work and enjoy. X 
 
Resources - A well run Council that delivers for People and Place. X 
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SUMMARY 

 
 
This is a report to enable Cabinet to consider proposals to make voluntary village 
green registrations of five green spaces in the borough.  If the recommendations in 
the report receive approval, Officers will carry out the necessary actions to ensure 
the delivery of the village greens. 
 
 

RECOMMENDATIONS  
 
Cabinet are asked to: 
 
1. Agree to apply for the voluntary village green registration of the five pieces of 

open land considered in this report. 
2. Instruct officers to carry out all necessary actions to achieve successful 

registration as agreed in recommendation 1 above. 
3. Agree the attached engagement and consultation process.  
 
 

REPORT DETAIL 
 
 

Information. 
Summary. 
 
High quality green space contributes to physical and mental well-being of individuals, 
provides a safe and inexpensive place to exercise, enables residents to benefit from 
social interaction, can be a refuge from stress, provides a social space where people 
of different ages and from different backgrounds can come together, thereby 
promoting social inclusion. 
 
Green spaces face considerable challenges. There is tension between housing 
development to increase housing supply and provision of amenity space.  Their 
maintenance by Local Authorities put additional pressure on the limited financial 
resources. Overcoming these challenges will require positive responses and support 
of principal stakeholders.  
 
This report provides information on the specific sites and the process to be followed 
in the voluntary registration as village greens.  An appendix provides more detail on 
the sites.  A second appendix provides Cabinet with background information on 
protection for open space more generally. 
 
Appendix 2, whilst not directly relevant to the making of village greens, provides 
background on the status of open land and other protections that could be 
considered through the Local Plan. 
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Sites to be considered. 
 
The Council is considering registering a number of sites for Village Greens status – 
Land at Gooshays (Harold Hill), land at New Zealand Way (Rainham), land at 
Wennington Green (Wennington), land west of Taunton Road (Harold Hill) and 
land at Fleet Close Play Site (Upminster). Details of each piece of land is provided 
in Appendix 1 of this report. 
 
Background. 
 
Section 15(8) Commons Act 2006, provides that the owner of any land may apply 
to the commons registration authority (London Borough of Havering wearing a 
different statutory hat) to register land as a town or village green. This is subject to 
obtaining consent from any relevant leaseholder of the proprietor of any relevant 
charge over the land. An application may only be made with the consent of any 
relevant leaseholder (i.e. a lease in excess of 7 years or more than 7 years to run) 
of, and the proprietor of any relevant charge over the land. It is understood none of 
the sites are subject to any leasehold interests.  
 
The Council in its capacity as Registration Authority can accept and recommend a 
nomination for registration of land as a Town and Village Green where that 
nomination is made by the owner of the subject land. Unlike the process where a 
third party nominates land they do not own to be registered, the process to be 
followed on an owner nomination is not prescribed and determinable by the 
Registration Authority alone. Whilst it is not possible to pre-determine the decisions 
of the Registration Authority, enquiries have been made with the lawyers acting for 
the Registration Authority (the Director of Legal and Governance has the authority 
to make the decision under the Constitution) and they have confirmed as to the 
process to be followed. Given the legislation does not require statutory tests to be 
satisfied, they have confirmed that they do not see a need for a hearing in the case 
of an owner application. The process is therefore likely to be straightforward.  
 
It should be noted that two of the sites in question have already been subject to 
village green applications by local residents (Land at New Zealand Way in  
2017/18,and Wennington Green in 2018/19). In both of those cases the Council 
lodged objections to the applications as Landowner.  New Zealand Way went to 
hearing and following the recommendations of the Inspector the Registration 
Authority found that New Zealand Way did not meet the criteria for a village green. 
In particular the Inspector found that the regular activities on the land were not 
indulged in “as of right” but “by right” as required by s.15(2)(a) Commons Act 2006 
and therefore did not satisfy the test for designation as a village green.    
 
On New Zealand Way, an outline planning application (Ref: P1004.18) for the 
development of 30 new units of affordable housing comprising 2 bedroom and 3 
bedroom houses with associated landscaping and car parking was approved by the 
Council in 2018. 
 
Following the decision by the Registration Authority, a report was taken to Cabinet 
in March 2019: - 
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https://democracy.havering.gov.uk/documents/s35863/Appropriation%20of%20NZ
W%20-%20Cabinet%20Report_%20Final%2005_03_2019_Final.pdf.   
 
Cabinet agreed in principle that the land was no longer required for its current 
purposes and that it should be appropriated to planning purposes with a view to its 
subsequent development in due course.  The decision to appropriate was 
delegated to the Director of Regeneration. These recommendations were not 
progressed following the announcement at Full Council in September 2019 by Cllr 
White (see below).   
 
The Land at Gooshays has not been subject to a village green application, 
however the Council has had previous plans for disposal of this site. A report was 
taken to Cabinet in March 2019 and Cabinet agreed in principle that the land was 
no longer required for its current purposes and that it should be appropriated for 
planning purposes with a view to its subsequent disposal: 
https://democracy.havering.gov.uk/documents/s35839/Property%20Disposals%20
Cabinet%20report%2013.03.2019-Final%20Version.pdf.  
 
The intention to appropriate and dispose of the land was advertised by the Council 
and the Council received a substantial number of objections to the proposals.  An 
outline planning application ref: P0310.19 for the development of the site providing 
up to 64 residential units, creation of a new highway access, car parking, 
landscaping and related infrastructure was withdrawn in 2019. 
 
In the cases of both New Zealand Way and Gooshays, these sites were the subject 
of an unscheduled announcement by the then Leader of the Council, Cllr Damian 
White at full Council in September 2019.  He pledged to halt any prospect of 
council development on the two sites and that the future of the sites as open land 
would be secured through the future review of the Local Plan.  In the case of 
Wennington Green the application for village green status by local residents was 
not progressed and fell away.  
 
Wennington Green was, notably, within the inner fire zone of the “wild fire” of July 
2022 that destroyed buildings and property.  The fire was the result of the hottest 
spell of weather the UK have ever seen.  The fire brigade report on the cause and 
spread of the fire is awaited but the impact and response of the fire has been 
reported to the council and cabinet.  If the Cabinet were minded to progress this 
site as a Village Green, this could be seen as a fitting “memorial” to this event to 
the entire community for an area that is already well-used and loved by the 
villagers.  
 
The fourth site is west of Taunton Road, Harold Hill (near Hitchin Close).  This site 
is within the ownership of the Council and is prone to flooding. The fifth site is the 
Fleet Close Play site.  Owned by the council within the General Fund, this area is 
designated and protected as Open Space under Havering Policy 18 and abuts 
green belt land.  It currently contains some play equipment, mature trees to one 
end of the site and grassed areas.  
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None of the five sites are currently included within the Local Plan land supply to 
provide housing.  A decision to seek voluntary registration as Village Greens on the 
five sites would therefore not impact on the current local plan housing delivery 
plan. 
 
The effect of designating land for a village green is that the land will need to be kept 
undeveloped in perpetuity for village green purposes. With respect to Gooshays 
Gardens and New Zealand Way, where developable proposals had been submitted 
to the Council as planning authority, any development value associated with the sites 
or alternative sites will be lost once the land has been registered.  There could 
therefore be a potential impact on the Council’s future housing land supply figures 
as well as housing targets as the sites will effectively be sterilised due to the 
registration.  As stated above, none of the five sites are currently included within the 
Local Plan land supply to provide housing and there would only be a negative impact 
if these sites were anticipated to be included as development sites in future.  The 
Council is currently reviewing its Local Plan and is progressing the “call for sites” 
exercise to identify where new housing will be built.  There is an expectation that 
sufficient sites and capacity will be identified through that process to establish the 
new land supply for housing without the need to use these five sites.  (The number 
of homes the sites could theoretically provide is identified below). 
 
The potential development opportunity for housing on these five sites has been 
reviewed in order to establish the quantum of delivery by reference to existing 
proposals and PTAL and thus inform potential values for the sites: 

Site No.of 
Homes 

Indicative 
Value 

Comments 

Gooshays 
Gardens 

64 (50% 
affordable) 

£Nil The site would not be viable assuming 
a planning compliant 50% affordable 
scheme.  As a community asset, a 
notional book value of £1 is reported in 
the asset register. 

New 
Zealand 
Way 

30 (All 
Affordable) 

£Nil The site would not be viable assuming 
proposed 100% affordable scheme. 
As a community asset, a notional book 
value of £1 is reported in the asset 
register . 

Wennington 
Green 

10 (100% 
private) 

£700,000 The site is located within the flood 
zone and therefore any proposals 
would need to overcome these 
environmental constraints. 

Taunton 
Road 

20 (50% 
affordable) 

£800,000 The site contains mature trees 
therefore this assumes approximately 
60% developable area. 

Fleet Close 
Play Area 

10 (100% 
private) 

£700,000 This site is designated as Open 
space and is currently a play area 
with some mature trees. 

Total 134 £2,200,000  
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The notional values reported for the sites determined as community assets are 
based on the fact the Council intends to hold them in perpetuity and that they have 
no determinable useful life and they may, in addition, have restrictions on their 
disposal. 
 
The nil values reported above for Gooshays Gardens and New Zealand Way reflect 
that the sites would not be viable for the proposed schemes.  For the sites to become 
viable, it is likely that a developer would seek to reduce the quantum of affordable 
provision in the mixed tenure scheme proposed for a site like Gooshays Gardens 
and obtain grant funding for an 100% affordable scheme proposed for New Zealand 
Way.  By registering the sites as Town Village Greens, the opportunity of bringing 
forward the sites as ‘donor sites’ on which the provision of affordable housing can 
be maximised while maximising the development value of alternative Council-owned 
sites will be lost. 
 
The figures reported for Wennington Green and Taunton Road are based on 
comparable evidence if the sites are brought forward in their highest and best use 
assuming planning compliant schemes. 
 
This development value is the highest valuation expected for these sites under 
current planning policy and circumstances.  Therefore, consideration of these 
values identifies the maximum theoretical value and homes that would be foregone 
as a result of the registration for Village Greens. 
 
In February of this year, Cabinet agreed a Disposals Report identifying sites that 
could be disposed of for housing.  The expectation is that those sites would deliver 
in the region of £50m as capital receipts over a 5-year period.  It is felt those sites 
are more appropriate for housing and disposal.  Therefore, the Council has an 
agreed alternative method to deliver the necessary receipts within the current 
MTFS without the need to consider these sites. 
 
Both the land at Wennington Green and at New Zealand Way is registered 
highway. It is considered that the highways purposes will not conflict with the 
village green purposes and therefore it is open to the Council to keep the sites as 
registered highways.  
 
There is the potential for the receipt of requests for self-registration of Village 
Green sites. However, there is no obligation on the Council as landowner to even 
consider these.  The usual method of a third party application for TVG registration 
would be by application to the registration authority not by request to the 
landowner.  Applications to the registration authority cannot be controlled and 
would need to strictly adhere to the registration criteria set out in the relevant 
legislation. 
 
Process to be followed to register sites as Village Greens: 
 
This report Cabinet seeks approval to apply to the Registration Authority to register 
the five Council-owned sites as village greens and is a necessary part of the 
process. 
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Where the land forms part housing land and the sites are successfully registered 
as Village Greens, the sites will be required to be moved from the Council’s 
Housing Revenue Account (HRA) to the General Fund.   Notwithstanding the 
current status of the land as highways verges, both the Wennington Green and 
New Zealand Way sites were purchased by the Local Authority using housing 
powers and it is presumed in the absence of any records showing otherwise that 
they are continued to be held in the HRA.  The Council is able to appropriate 
vacant housing land to general purposes pursuant to section 19(1) of the Housing 
Act 1985. The transfer between the HRA and General Fund will be for 
value.  Finance have confirmed that both the land at New Zealand Way and 
Wennington Road green do not have net book values associated with them on the 
Council’s fixed asset register and that they would be considered to be community 
assets (Assets that an authority intends to hold in perpetuity, that have no 
determinable useful life and which may, in addition have restrictions on their 
disposal).  Community assets are held at historic cost (i.e. the cost to purchase the 
assets) which in this case is zero.   In the event that these sites are registered as 
Village Greens, the appropriation between the HRA and General Fund will be 
implemented. 
 
Consultation and Engagement 
 
Due to the history and nature of the proposals in this report, it is unlikely that there 
would be negative impacts from residents involved or wider stakeholders on these 
particular sites.  However, Cabinet will need to consider if this could create 
unintended consequences as described above. 
 
Due to the positive nature of this paper, a communications and engagement 
strategy has been designed with the purpose: 
 

 To outline the good news story for the village green proposals, considerations 
and adoptions, key milestones etc, through the democratic council process 
(Cabinet, Council meetings, etc).  

 To champion this Adminstration’s support to protecting well-loved, quality green 
spaces in the borough.  

 
The main objectives for this communications plan are: 
 

 To announce the intention to designate five open spaces to village green 
status. 

 To increase awareness of how we are re-designating this land, protecting 
collective green space in the borough. 

 To communicate the justification for this decision under the new administration. 

 To potentially tie the first of the dedications to the first anniversary of the 
Wennington village fires (July 19). 

 To set out clearly the criteria to be considered when applying for village green 
status. 
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REASONS AND OPTIONS 
 
 
Reasons for the decision: 
 
The decision will allow the protection of the five green spaces and the associated 
benefits detailed in the report. 
 
Other options considered: 
 
Not to approve the recommendations in this report would result in not progressing 
the voluntary registration as village greens of the five sites.  Not to pursue that 
would result in the failure to protect these open spaces and the health and 
wellbeing benefits associated.  
 
Another option would be not to seek to register sites to keep provision of other 
uses in the future to meet future Council priorities.  However, this has been 
discounted due to the importance of providing open space within already 
developed areas as detailed in this report. 

 
 

  IMPLICATIONS AND RISKS 
 
 
Financial implications and risks: 
 
There are no direct costs associated with the voluntary making of five village 
greens.  However, the subsequent loss of land value is totalling £2.2m of which 
£1.4m is potentially viable as development value.  This is considered within the 
report.  
 

There is a provision within Section 123 the Local Government Act requiring a Local 
Authority to be satisfied that it is achieving “best value” for the disposal of an asset.  
This requirement applies to a freehold disposal or lease exceeding 7 years.  In 
these circumstances, the provisions do not apply as no disposal is taking place. 

 
Legal implications and risks: 
 
The Commons Act 2006 sets out the process by which a landowner can voluntarily 
register land as a village green at Section 15(8) and it is set out below:  
 

5.2.1 The Council as land owner makes a voluntary application;  
 
5.2.2 The Council obtains consent from the holders of: any leases granted 
for a term of 7 years or more, registered charges over the land registered at 
the Land Registry or under the Land Charges Act 1972 or legal mortgages;  
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5.2.3 The required application form (Form 44) should be completed. 

 
The Council has the power to make the Commons Act 2006 application using its 
general power under Section 1 of the Localism Act 2011. This provides local 
authorities with the power to do anything an individual may do subject to a number 
of limitations. 
 
Human Resources implications and risks:   
 
There are no human resource implications associated directly with this report. 
 
Equalities implications and risks: 
 
It is not considered necessary for this report as the impacts are positive for the entire 
communities they serve. 

 
Health and Wellbeing implications and Risks 
 
As stated in the report this proposal will impact positively: 
 

 An individual’s behaviour and lifestyle such as smoking, diet, exercise, alcohol 
consumption, or self-care. 

 Mental health and wellbeing. 

 Access to green space, sports facilities, and opportunities to be active. 

 Opportunity to interact socially with other people, social isolation, community 
support networks and being able to live independently. 

ENVIRONMENTAL AND CLIMATE CHANGE IMPLICATIONS AND RISKS 
 

The Council has set an ambitious target of becoming a carbon neutral organisation and 
borough by 2040.   
 
The designation of the five sites as village greens will help safeguard against 
development and will ensure that the environmental benefits of these sites are retained 
in the long term.  Small open spaces contribute to the borough’s green infrastructure 
network and they play a role in providing biodiversity, enabling water attenuation, 
moderating temperatures and absorbing carbon from the air and improving air quality 
for residents.  
 
If approved, the designation of these sites as village greens will have a positive 
environmental impact.   
 

 

 
BACKGROUND PAPERS 
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There is none. 
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Appendix 1 
 
Site 1:  Land at Gooshays, Gooshays Drive in Harold Hill, Romford RM3 8AF 
 
Gooshays green is located along Gooshays Drive in Harold Hill, and covers an area 
of about 0.81 hectare. It is roughly triangular in shape and creates a focal point for 
the low rise dwellings within its immediate vicinity.  On the west the site is bounded 
by residential properties, on the south by Gooshays Gardens and on the east by 
Gooshays Drive and overlooked by residential properties and a community centre 
located to the other side of Gooshays Drive. 
 
The Site is within close proximity to Central Park Leisure Centre, providing a range 
of fitness and sports facilities. The nearest Train Station is at Harold Wood which is 
located 0.98 mile to the South, providing access to regular TFL Rail services to 
Liverpool Street, with typical journey times of 33 minutes. 
 
The entry in the Havering Asset Register identifies that the site is held in the 
General Fund and classified as a community asset. It is identified in the Council’s 
open space assessment 2016 and classified as amenity green space from a land 
use perspective. 
 
 

 
Site Location Plan (Extract) 
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Gooshays from East-West Corner of Site. 
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Site 2:  New Zealand Way, Rainham RM13 3JT. 
 
New Zealand Way green space, which covers an area of 0.79 hectare, is bounded 
on its north by New Zealand Way, on the east by Gisborne Gardens and wrapped 
round from east to south by Queenstown Gardens.  New Zealand Way is about 0.9 
mile to the west of the M25 London Orbital Motorway and some 16 miles to the east 
of Central London.  Romford town centre lies approximately 5 miles to the north of 
the site.  
 
New Zealand Way is relatively flat with sparsely distributed trees along its perimeter.  
The site is designated highway verge with its boundary defined with concrete kerbs.  
 
 

 
Site Location Plan (Extract) 
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New Zealand Way from North-West Corner of Site. 
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Site 3:  Land at Wennington Green. 
 
Asset Management records indicate that the land was acquired under Housing 
Acts, which would suggest HRA.  Not included in the open space sites in the 2016 
assessment. 
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Site 4:  Land west of Taunton Road, Harold Hill. 
 
Havering Asset Register identifies this land as held within the General Fund and  
classified as a community asset. It does not appear to be included in the Council’s 
open space sites in the 2016 assessment.  
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Site 5: Land at Fleet Close Play Site, Upminster. 
 
This site  comprises land On The North Side Of Severn Drive, Upminster RM14 
1QD measuring 0.69 hectares bordering onto green belt land.  It is classified as 
public open space under Havering policy 18.  The entry in the Asset Register 
identifies the land it is held within the GF and classified as a Community Asset in 
the Asset Register. The land use is open space and it is included as one of the 
open spaces in the Borough’s 2016 Open Spaces Assessment report. The site is 
given a low quality score in the report, which reflected its lack of controls to prevent 
misuse, paths and limited range of play equipment; the site was observed as 
having only two sets of swings and a see saw. 
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Appendix 2 
 
Role of Green Space within the Community 
  
Open space contributes to physical and mental well-being of individuals, provides a 
safe and inexpensive place to exercise, enables residents to benefit from social 
interaction, provides a refuge from stress and constitutes a social space where 
people pf different ages and background can come together, thereby promoting 
social inclusion. 
 
A well-maintained green space also forms part of our urban infrastructure because 
of their potential to temporarily absorb and hold excess rainwater as part of 
sustainable drainage system, thereby mitigating flood risk. 
 
Classification of Green Spaces 
 
Having highlighted some of the benefits of green space it would be worth considering 
the different types of designation of green spaces together with their characteristics 
and qualifying circumstances for the designation, the procedure for registration with 
the appropriate authority and the strength of their protection, with the view to 
protecting them from future development.  
There are a number of options for safeguarding open or green sites and these are 
set out below and comprise: 
 

 Local Green Space (as set out in the National Planning Policy Framework) 

 Metropolitan Open Space 

 Parks 

 Planning policy provisions (through the Havering Local Plan) 

 Designation as a Town Green or Village Green 

 
1. Local Green Space 

 
This is a relatively new designation that was created by paragraph 77 of the 
National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) 2012 and paragraph 100 of the 
NPPF 2018. Local Green Space designation is a way to provide special 
protection against development of green area of particular importance to local 
communities. This type of designation allows local authorities to protect green 
spaces of local importance for reasons that include the setting and nature 
conservation. 
 
Local Green Space designation is proposed by the Department for the 
Environment Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) as an alternative to registering 
a green space as town and village green.  This form of designation will rarely 
be appropriate where the land has planning permission for a proposed 
development. 
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The Local Green Space designation is only appropriate and should be used 
in the following circumstances: 
 

 When the green space is in reasonably close proximity to the 
community it serves; 
 

 Where the green space is demonstrably special to the local 
community and holds a particular local significance by virtue of its 
beauty, historic significance, recreational value, tranquillity or richness 
of its wildlife; and  
 

 Where the green space concerned is local in character and is not an 
extensive tract of land. 

 
Designating a land as Local Green Space does not preclude it from all forms 
development.  Hence developments considered appropriate as set out in the 
National Planning Policy Framework and in other relevant planning policies 
(such as the London Plan and the Havering Local Plan) could still be 
permitted. 

 
2. Metropolitan Open Space 

 
This is a key designation of public open space in London and is aimed at 
protecting outdoor spaces that are vital for the well-being of communities and 
local biodiversity as these are usually threatened by infrastructure 
development. 

 

To designate land as Metropolitan Open Space, the land needs to meet at 
least one of the following criteria: 

 it contributes to the physical structure of London by being clearly 
distinguishable from the built up area 

 it includes open air facilities, especially for leisure, recreation, sport, the arts 
and cultural activities, which serve either the whole or significant parts of 
London 

 it contains features or landscapes (historic, recreational, biodiversity) of 
either national or metropolitan value 

 It forms part of a Green Chain or a link in the network of green infrastructure 
and meets one of the above criteria.  

This form of designation would give protection consistent with that in respect 
of Green Belt, inappropriate development refused, except in very special 
circumstances and provides the same level of protection as in the Green Belt.  
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Any land designated by a local authority in London for recreational purposes 
would be pursuant to legislation that applies nationally, e.g. Open Spaces Act 
1906. This does not confer on the land any particular protected status other 
than an obligation, prior to reaching a decision to dispose, to advertise the 
intended disposal for two successive weeks in a local newspaper and then 
consider any objections raised.  
 
Hence, the designation does not preclude appropriate development and the 
protection afforded does not carry enough weight to prevent development of 
the land in perpetuity, as the boundary could be altered in some evidenced 
and justified exceptional circumstances and through strategic policy.  
 
 

3. Parks 

Parks are protected by open space restrictions. They are public green spaces 
often at the edge of urban areas which provide places to enjoy the outdoors 
and experience nature in an informal semi-rural setting.  National parks are 
nationally protected areas in the UK because of their countryside, wildlife and 
cultural heritage value. 

4. Designation within the Local Plan context. 
 
The sites could be as specific allocations within the Local Plan and be 
afforded ‘protection’ through that specific designation. 
 
This form of protection carries more weight that the three designations 
mentioned above in the sense that once the site is given the ‘protection’ on 
this ground it would be difficult to ‘undo’ if the Council intends to develop 
across all or part of the site.  There is likelihood that more allocations of this 
sort would be requested by local residents to safeguard other similar sites/ 
facilities within the borough.  This may eventually jeopardise Council’s 
development objectives. 

 
i. Including the sites within a general planning policy that seeks to protect 

open space (as it has already been done within the current policy) but 
make clear that it would apply to smaller parcels similar in size to New 
Zealand Way and Gooshays green. 

 
For both approaches highlighted under this section; 

 it may help if there is an up to date characterisation study in place to 
highlight the importance of the area(s) in its wider neighbourhood 
setting and provide some rationale for designation through specific 
allocation or a more general policy approach to safeguarding local 
open space(s) 

 

 there would need to be a robust evidence base to justify the policy/site 
allocation. Whilst both may be supported ‘locally’, others may have 
concerns about the potential impact on addressing other borough 
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priorities particularly  housing delivery and may choose to air this 
through the Local Plan preparation process 

 

Careful consideration would need to be given to ensuring that using the planning 
‘system’ for this did not have unintended consequences elsewhere with other 
sites within the borough. 
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